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ACA Forms 
Outreach Taskforce 

Calling on the ACA to reach 
“beyond our members and can-
didates to groups of practitio-
ners who have only a vague no-
tion of what we are about and 
the advantages that certifica-
tion can provide,” ACA Presi-
dent Michael Holland an-
nounced plans at the ACA’s an-
nual meeting last August to 
form a new outreach task force.   
 
Unlike the ACA’s usual out-
reach efforts—which are geared 
to a more general audience—
the task force would focus on 
two specific groups.  As Hol-
land later explained, “I see the 
most fertile field [for expansion 
of the ACA’s membership] to 
be new archivists and archives 
students as they will be the fis-
cal as well as the organizational 
strength of the ACA in the fu-
ture.  It is only slightly less im-
portant to find productive ways 
to promote archival certifica-

tion to administrative archi-
vists and organizations or com-
panies that hire archivists.  We 
have never had an effective ap-
proach to these groups and 
they are the key to convincing 
newer archivists to pay their 
application fees and sit for the 
ACA exam.” 
 
The task force is chaired by Ju-
dith Cetina, former Regent for 
Certification Maintenance, who 
wil l  wo rk wi th  Lau ra 
McLemore, Regent for Out-
reach.  Cindy Smolovik, ACA 
Vice President serves in an ex 
officio capacity.  Seven others 
serve on the committee, all of 
whom were chosen from indi-
viduals who responded to a call 
for volunteers last September.   
 
"There was a tremendous re-
sponse," reported Cetina, "from 
archivists to be part of this ef-
fort to reach out to those who 

are now in graduate school as 
well as those who perhaps have 
had their jobs less than five, 
perhaps less than ten years, 
who are just getting started in 
the profession. And there may 
be many people who are simply  
not aware of the ACA and the 
importance of the ACA creden-
tial.”  
 
By January, task force mem-
bers had communicated with 
each other numerous times and 
drafted goals.  Now that the 
group has established its goals, 
the task force is developing ob-
jectives and action steps for 
each goal.  They hope to have a 
preliminary report ready for 
review by April.  Under Presi-
dent Holland’s original charge, 
a final report is due to the 
Board by May 31st.    □ 
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It seems incredible that only 
a few days after most of us 
departed the Society of 
American Archivists and the 
Academy of Certified Archi-
vists annual meeting in New 
Orleans that much of what 
we had enjoyed and were en-
tertained by was swept away.  
In a matter of hours one of 
the truly great cities of North 
America was carried back in 
time to a period when life 
was very hard and the town 
much smaller.  Perhaps it 
was due to our recent pleas-
ant experiences with New 
Orleans and its people or 
perhaps because New Or-
leans is among the most his-
torically conscious and cul-
turally aware of American 
cities, that these events have 
struck those of us in the ar-
chival community so pro-
foundly.  Similarly, it can not 
be overstated that any event 
which damages New Orleans 
is potentially damaging to 
the Academy as it was and is 
home to one of the largest 
certified archival communi-
ties in the nation and this 
community was historically 
an early and steadfast sup-
porter of archival certifica-
tion. 
 
I am very proud of how the 
Academy stepped up to pro-
vide help in the early stages 

of the disaster.  The ACA, 
primarily through generous 
donations from several pre-
sent and past board mem-
bers, was able to contribute 
to the disaster relief fund 
started by the Society of 
Southwest Archivists and the 
Society of American Archi-
vists.  While we could not 
sponsor our own relief fund 
due to the incorporation 
status of the ACA, we were 
able to contribute meaning-
fully.  The board also agreed 
that we should help Gulf 
Coast members by absolving 
them of the burden of paying 
annual membership dues for 
a period of time as well as 
lengthening the period al-
lowed for recertification by 
petition because of the loss of 
professional development 
records and the loss of travel 
and professional develop-
ment opportunities available 
to archivists in the stricken 
areas. 
 
I have asked some of our col-
leagues living and working in 
the path of the twin hurri-
canes and others who have 
been very involved in the re-
lief efforts to work with me 
to investigate if we can ren-
der additional aid in differ-
ent forms to our colleagues 
on the Gulf Coast.  I hope to 
have some thoughts on this 

in the next ACA Newsletter 
and on the ACA Website in 
the next several months. 
 
I would also like to report on 
the progress of an initiative 
that I feel is among the most 
important to be addressed by 
the Academy in some time.  
Judith Cetina, former Regent 
for Certification Mainte-
nance, under the direction of 
current Regent for Outreach, 
Laura McLemore, is heading 
a taskforce to investigate 
strategies to bring more 
early-career professionals 
into the Academy and deter-
mine ways to advance recog-
nition and appreciation of 
the CA credential among 
those who employ archivists.  
Judy and the seven members 
of the taskforce have been 
busy defining their priorities 
and preparing to craft a stra-
tegic plan for implementa-
tion by future Academy offi-
cers and regents.  I have 
every confidence that this 
very able taskforce working 
with tested leadership will 
supply us with a plan that 
will help us to continue to 
grow and develop into the 
next decade. 
 
Lastly, I would like to speak 
very briefly about something 
that has troubled me and 
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Late in November in Abu 
Dhabi, the capitol of the oil-
rich United Arab Emirates, 
the annual business meeting 
of the International Council 
on Archives (ICA) talked, 
perhaps fittingly, mostly 
about money.  A document 
distributed by ICA before the 
meeting was headed “ICA is 
in a financial crisis.”  
It informed the mem-
bers that ICA was im-
mediately stopping the 
2005 print version of 
“Comma,” the ICA’s 
magazine, and that 
one staff member had 
departed, leaving only 
four persons in the 
ICA office.   
 
This alarming docu-
ment was supple-
mented by a report on reve-
nue produced by a task force 
that includes ACA members 
Maygene Daniels, Tom Hick-
erson, and Tom Connors, as 
well as ARMA president 
Cheryl Pederson.  The task 
force made a series of sug-
gestions, including a revision 
of the dues structure.  At the 
end of a grueling discussion, 
the delegates in Abu Dhabi 
agreed that the task force 
should continue its work but 
that no new dues scale would 
be adopted at this meeting.  
The probability is that a new 

dues schedule will be on the 
agenda for next year’s meet-
ing.   
 
Why is this financial crisis 
important to ACA members?  
Because ICA is the only 
worldwide organization that 
includes archival institu-
tions, professional archival 

associations (ACA, for exam-
ple), and individual mem-
bers.  Because it is the pro-
fession’s official liaison to 
UNESCO.  Because it has 
been a principal sponsor of 
professional literature for all 
nations.    The international 
Code of Ethics was a project 
of the Section of Professional 
Associations (to which ACA 
belongs).  The international 
standards for description 
and archival authority were 
products of ICA working 
groups.  The international 
guidelines for archival legis-

lation were products of an 
ICA committee.  And so on.  
If ICA did not exist we would 
have to invent it to have a 
focus for international archi-
val cooperation, coordina-
tion, and professional devel-
opment.  We in the archival 
world cannot afford to be 
without ICA—a healthy ICA. 

 
The annual general 
meeting was just one 
of the Abu Dhabi 
events.  The Interna-
tional Conference of 
the Round Table on 
Archives (CITRA) is 
the organizer of the 
intellectual program.  
This year the theme 
was “Records and Ar-
chives in a Global 
Age,” with one session 

on archives for good govern-
ance, one on archives and 
records in multinational 
businesses and intergovern-
mental organizations and 
NGOs, and one on archives 
and “events of global signifi-
cance” such as the tsunami in 
Southeast Asia and records 
recovery in Iraq.  Elizabeth 
Adkins, CA, presented a pa-
per on corporate records in 
the second session, as did 
Cheryl Pederson of ARMA.  A 
synopsis of the sessions 
(titled “Report on the 2005 
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ICA in Financial Crisis: 
A Report on the Abu Dhabi Conference 

Why is this financial crisis  
important to ACA members?   

 
Because ICA is the only worldwide or-
ganization that includes archival insti-
tutions, professional archival associa-

tions , and individual members. 
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The ACA Nominating Com-
mittee is currently selecting 
candidates for the ACA 2006 
election.  The following of-
fices are up for election this 
year:   
 
• Vice President/President-

Elect; 
• Treasurer; 
• Regent for Exam Develop-

ment; 
• Regent for Outreach; and 
• Nominating Committee. 
 
The ACA membership plays 
an important part in the 
nominations process by sup-
plying names of interested 
and qualified individuals to 
the Committee, often using 
the form attached to the pre-
vious year’s ballot  All offices 

are open equally to the re-
cently certified, as well as to 
those who have previously 
been active with the ACA .   
 
Most officers serve two year 
terms.  The roles and duties 
of each office are spelled out 
in the Bylaws, but actions by 
the Board and membership 
at the 2005 meeting have 
made some changes.  From 
now on, a professional book-
keeper will be employed by 
the Academy, relieving the 
Treasurer of some the time 
consuming tedium previ-
ously attached to that office.  
The new Treasurer will not 
be required to handle many 
day-to-day financial transac-
tions.  Instead, the new 
Treasurer will be able to fo-

cus more on financial plan-
ning, budgeting, and other 
issues before the Finance 
Committee.   
 
All ACA members are en-
couraged to share last min-
ute nominees with: 
 
• Todd Gilliom, Nominating 

Committee Chair, at  
 gilliomt@umsystem.edu, 
• Scott Cline, Regent for Nomi-

nations, at 
scott.cline@seattle.gov, or 

• Kristy Sorensen, Committee 
member, at 
k.sorensen@mail.utexas.edu. 

 
Final ballots are expected to 
be distributed to members in 
late April.      □ 

Nominations Sought 
for ACA Officers 

CITRA”), the resolutions 
based on the sessions, and a 
brief report of the annual 
business meeting are all on 
the ICA website home page 
at  http://www.ica.org/
index.php?plangu e=eng.  
The full papers are to be pub-
lished later on the website. 
 
Turning to the meeting of the 
Section on Professional As-

sociations (SPA) held in con-
junction with the CITRA, 
certification continues to be 
a major interest.  SPA and 
the European Regional 
Branch of the ICA are hold-
ing a joint conference in Po-
land in May on the theme 
“Archivist: Profession of the 
Future in Europe,” where 
Jim Byers will speak about 
ACA’s experience with certi-
fication.  Another major SPA 
interest is in fostering inter-

national archival coopera-
tion.  SPA has an Archival 
Solidarity Committee which 
works to promote interna-
tional exchange activities for 
archives and archivists, acts 
as an information clearing-
house about international 
projects, and works to find 
partners for such projects.  
Archival Solidarity held an 
open forum at SAA in New 

Abu Dhabi (Continued from page 3) 
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As many of you know, the 
Academy of Certified Archi-
vists (ACA) became a mem-
ber of the International 
Council on Archives (ICA) in 
2003.  ACA is a member of 
the Section of Records Man-
agement and Archival Pro-
fessional As-
s o c i a t i o n s 
(SPA), and 
is in the re-
gional North 
A m e r i c a n 
A r c h i v a l 
N e t w o r k 
(NAANICA).  The Academy’s 
rep r es en ta t i v e ,  Tru d y 
Huskamp Peterson, is cur-
rently serving a term on the 
governing board of SPA.  
 
ACA was asked  by the Euro-
pean Division of ICA 
(EURBICA) to send a repre-
sentative to take part and 
give a presentation at the VII 
European Conference on Ar-
chives, from May 18-20, 
2006 in Warsaw, Poland.  
The reason for this request is 
that the title of this confer-
ence is “Archivist: Profession 
of the Future in Europe.”  
The conference will be ex-
ploring the archival profes-
sion as a career and will be 
considering a number of is-
sues.  A primary objective of 
EURBICA  is “ . . .  to create a 
European area of higher edu-

cation” where there is a sys-
tem of comparability among 
various educational degrees 
and supplementary diplo-
mas.  This would promote a 
broader geographic area of 
employability throughout the 
European Union for archi-

vists who are European citi-
zens, and it would encourage 
competitiveness of the Euro-
pean higher education sys-
tem and greater employment 
mobility among European 
archivists.  There are a num-
ber of related subjects to be 
explored during this confer-
ence, including archival cer-
tification. 
 
After discussion, the request 
for a representative was ap-
proved by ACA,  and I will be 
giving a presentation titled 
Archival Certification: The 
American Example.  This 
presentation will provide the 
basic background about how 
ACA was founded and its or-
ganizational structure.  The 
focus of the presentation will 
be how certification operates 
in ACA.  It will explain who is 

eligible to take the examina-
tion; how the examination is 
created, revised, and what it 
measures; how the examina-
tion is scored; and recertifi-
cation.  Role Delineation will 
figure prominently in this 
presentation. 

 
At this point in 
time, EURBICA 
has not taken 
any specific ac-
tion regarding 
the issue of cer-
tification.  The 

ACA presentation is intended 
to provide a basis for discus-
sion about whether archival 
certification is a subject for 
the Europeans to explore fur-
ther.  It also provides ACA 
with the opportunity to raise 
our visibility by explaining 
who we are and what we do 
to a broader, international 
audience of professional ar-
chivists like ourselves.  I am 
hopeful that this presenta-
tion will provide needed in-
formation for the Europeans 
and generate further discus-
sion about certification.   □ 
 
James Byers 
byers.j.j@worldnet.att.net  

   

Discussing ACA in Europe 
 

VII European Conference on Archives, from May 18-20, 2006 in Warsaw, Poland.  
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To learn more about  
the VII European Conference on Archives  

visit:  http://www.archiwa.gov.pl/?CIDA=43 
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The 20th annual Western 
Archives Institute will be 
held at San Diego State Uni-
versity in San Diego, Califor-
nia, June 18-30, 2006. This 
intensive, two-week program 
provides integrated instruc-
tion in basic archival prac-
tices to individuals with a va-
riety of goals, including those 
whose jobs require a funda-
mental understanding of ar-
chival skills, but have little or 
no previous archives educa-
tion; those who have expand-
ing responsibility for archival 
materials; those who are 
practicing archivists but have 

not received formal instruc-
tion; and those who demon-
strate a commitment to an 
archival career. 
 
The program will feature site 
visits to historical records 
repositories and a diverse 
curriculum that includes his-
tory and development of the 
profession, theory and termi-
nology, records manage-
ment, appraisal, arrange-
ment, description, manu-
scripts acquisition, archives 
and the law, photographs, 
preservation administration, 
reference and access, out-

reach programs, and manag-
ing archival programs and 
institutions. 
 
Tuition for the program is 
$650 and includes a selec-
tion of archival publications. 
Housing and meal plans are 
available at additional cost. 
Admission is by application 
only and enrollment is lim-
ited. The application dead-
line for the 20th Western Ar-
chives Institute is March 15, 
2006. For additional infor-
mation and an application 

 

Institute (Continued on page 8) 

several of our charter mem-
bers for some time.  This 
need first came to my atten-
tion when the ACA Board 
last year formalized the do-
nation agreement for the re-
cords of the Academy of Cer-
tified Archivists to the Uni-
versity Archives of the Uni-
versity of Wisconsin at Mil-
waukee.  Conversing with 
members at the annual busi-
ness meeting in New Orleans 
also helped to bring the need 
to the forefront.  The Acad-
emy is only a few years away 

from an important anniver-
sary, the creation of the In-
terim Board for Certification 
by the Society of American 
Archivists.  Creation and care 
of this early manifestation of 
the Academy took monu-
mental efforts, energy and 
fortitude from the pioneer 
founders.  It would seem that 
we are in need of a thought-
ful and balanced history of 
the Academy of Certified Ar-
chivists.  I would like to bring 
this to the attention of the 
many students of the archi-
val enterprise and the prac-
ticing historians among us 

who might see such a project 
as a great opportunity to 
contribute to the profession. 
 
 What is needed is not a cele-
bratory and hagiographic 
chronicle but an intelligent 
and analytical work that re-
flects both the strides and 
the stumbles that have made 
the Academy what it is today.  
An historical study of this 
type would be a very useful 
document for the Academy 
as we move toward our 
twenty year founding anni-
versary.   □ 

Holland (Continued from page 2) 
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Editor’s Note: Recently, 
someone posted a query to the 
Archives & Archivists listserv 
asking whether it was worth-
while to obtain one’s certifica-
tion.  Cindy Smolovik, ACA 
Vice-President responded off-
line.  A copy Cindy’s response is 
provided below in full. 
 
 
Hello Patricia, 
 
I hope you don't mind, but I 
prefer to answer you directly 
instead of through the ar-
chives list, its more personal 
this way, to me anyway. 
 
Certification is, of course, a 
personal choice.  For me, 
certification represents a 
commitment to our profes-
sion because it requires 
something from me in re-
turn.  Certification requires 
professional development. 
Professional development 
both in terms of the profes-
sion itself and individual de-
velopment.   
 
To gain certification requires 
a test of your knowledge and 
skills, which in itself can be 
seen as a personal achieve-
ment.  However, maintaining 
the certification is what gives 
you the satisfaction of ex-
panding your knowledge, 
contributing your skills as an 
archivist through attendance 

at workshops, conferences, 
and as a leader through par-
ticipation on committees, 
boards and other profes-
sional activities.   
 
Can you do these things with 
out certification? Of course 
you can, but   having and 
maintaining certification 
gives you a more active in-
centive to do so.  So often, we 
have good intentions to do 
these things, but our day to 
day activities tend to push 
them to the side, having cer-
tification maintenance as 
part of your day to day activ-
ity helps keep it on the front 
burner.  In some cases, espe-
cially my own, certification 
maintenance needs have also 
been recognized by employ-
ers when it comes to funding 
for workshops and other pro-
fessional development sup-
port. 
 
In addition, I have found cer-
tification gives me  certain 
amount of respect outside of 
our profession.  In the course 
of our jobs we are often deal-
ing with professionals in 
other areas (doctors, lawyers, 
engineers, CPA's, etc...) who 
also have a certification proc-
ess of their own.  In recogniz-
ing that I am certified, they 
may not understand what an 
archivist or records manag-

ers does exactly, but they do 
recognize the concept of be-
ing certified as a symbol of 
knowledge and level of 
expertise. 
 
I hope this helps you in some 
way with your decision.  
Please feel free to contact me 
if you have any further ques-
tions. 
 
Cindy C. Smolovik, CA, CRM 
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Why Seek Certification? 
 

ACA Responds to Query 

Beginning with this issue, 
the ACA News is expanding 
from three to four issues 
each year.  As a result, we 
are in the hunt for both con-
tent and writers.  
 
If you have any thoughts on 
possible articles, or, better 
yet, are willing to write an 
occasional article or two, 
please contact the editor of 
the ACA News, Joe Ciccone, 
at cicconej2@yahoo.com. 
 

Newsletter Assistance 
Needed 

ACA News 
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form, contact: 
 
Administrator 
Western Archives Institute 
1020 O Street 
Sacramento, CA  95814 
 
Telephone: 916/653-7715 
Fax: 916/653-7134 
Email: 
ArchivesWeb@ss.ca.gov 
 
The application package is 
currently available on the 
California State Archives 
web s i te at  ht tp://
www.ss .ca.gov/archives/
archives.htm and on the So-
ciety of California Archivists 
web s i te at  ht tp://

www.calarchivists.org under 
Western Archives Institute. 
 
The Western Archives Insti-
tute is co-sponsored by the 
Society of California Archi-
vists, the California State Ar-
chives and San Diego State 
University Library and Infor-
mation Access.               □    
 

Institute (Continued from page 6) 

Orleans and plans to hold 
another one at SAA Wash-
ington.     □ 
 
Trudy Huskamp Peterson 
archivesthp@aol.com.  

Adu Dhabi (Continued from page 4) 


